Planning Commission Minutes

Meeting of March 27, 2008

Page 17

BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 27, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Maturo, and Munir


Absent:
Commissioner Lentz


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson

Community Development Director Prince advised that Commissioner Hawawini had resigned from the Commission.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and approved, 3 - 0.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 13, 2008 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Munir moved to approve the minutes of the March 13 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 3 - 0.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Commission. 

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Commission had received various items of correspondence, but none relating to items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-7-07 and Use Permit UP-10-07; Design Permit and Use Permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 90,000 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility with 20,000+/- cu. yds. of cut/fill; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010


Senior Planner Tune noted that when the Planning Commission reviewed this application last fall, questions were raised about the trip generation rate used in the initial study for the proposed freight forwarder facility, as well as the project’s potential air quality and noise impacts.  In response, the City contracted with three consulting firms to analyze these issues.  Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Commission hear presentations from each consultant.  He said staff will then provide an update on the project.


Mike Mowery, Kimley-Horn & Associates, Inc., reviewed the project’s traffic impacts.  He said Kimley-Horn & Associates was asked to look at the specialized land use of freight forwarder compared to warehouse uses to determine if there were differences in terms of trip generation and vehicle traffic.  He stated that the analysis began with a review of available studies, and then the consultants looked at similar sites and uses, collected data, calculated the trip generation rate, and made recommendations.


Mr. Mowery stated that none of the available studies addressed freight forwarding in particular, but the consultants were able to find estimates from the Institute of Traffic Engineers (ITE) on trip generation for warehouse uses in general.  He noted the consultants then narrowed their focus to freight forwarding sites in the Bay Area and collected trip generation data on four sites. 


Mr. Mowery displayed a graph showing volume of traffic at different times of day.  He pointed out the morning and evening commute peaks, as well as the smaller noontime peak.  He said the actual daily trip generation rate for the freight forwarders studied turned out to be slightly higher than ITE estimates for warehouse uses, but the total trips still fell below C/CAG’s threshold of significance.


Mr. Mowery said the consultants also looked at the types and sizes of vehicles visiting the freight forwarding sites and found that about 59 percent of the vehicles were passenger cars and small delivery vehicles, and about 41 percent was larger trucks.


Mr. Mowery reported that the consultants agreed with staff’s initial use of the ITE trip generation rate for warehouses to estimating peak period traffic for the project.


Commissioner Munir noted that the ITE estimates apply to warehouse uses in general, but not specifically to freight forwarders.  He asked if the consultants had considered using a multiplier factor to adjust the calculation to better fit freight forwarding uses.  Mr. Mowery responded that insufficient background data was available for this specific use.  Absent that information, he recommended continuing to use the ITE rate as guideline.


Commissioner Munir asked what trip generation rates were used by cities with large concentrations of warehouses, such as City of Industry and Long Beach.  Mr. Mowery said the consultants checked with sources elsewhere but were unable to find studies on freight forwarding trip generation other than those for Fontana and Atlanta cited in the traffic evaluation.

Commissioner Hunter noted the ITE trip generation percentage spread of 15 percent seems like a wide range.  Mr. Mowery said the spread would actually translate to only a slight increase in trips at peak times.


Chairperson Maturo pointed out the daily number of trips could be significantly higher than the original estimates.  Mr. Mowery acknowledged this, but added that these would be spread throughout the day, so that per hour the additional trips would still be below C/CAG’s threshold for significance.


Commissioner Hunter said he understood none of the local sites studied were as large as the proposed site.  Mr. Mowery confirmed that the largest site studied was 84,000 square feet.  He added that the ITE rate was based upon the average of studies conducted over the past 20 years.

Doug Daugherty, ENVIRON International Corporation, discussed the results of the health risk screening assessment and air quality analysis.  He noted that freight forwarding uses generate more truck traffic than warehouse uses, resulting in an increase in diesel emissions.  He explained the study methodology and the underlying assumptions.  


Mr. Daugherty displayed a diagram showing the location of the proposed facility and the estimated cancer risks and non-cancer health hazard levels at the site and in surrounding neighborhoods.  He advised that the health risk assessment indicates that the proposed freight forwarding facility would result in air quality impacts well below the California Environmental Quality Act significance threshold.  


Commissioner Hunter asked for clarification as to the way cancer risks are measured.  Mr. Daugherty said agencies typically establish concentration levels below which no significant adverse health impacts are expected.  He noted predicted exposure is then divided by the concentration level to arrive at a hazard index, and values less than 1 represent a less-than-significant impact.


Commissioner Hunter asked about cumulative impacts of the freight forwarding use when combined with other uses nearby, especially other freight forwarders in Crocker Industrial Park.  Mr. Daugherty responded that the specific analysis includes background information on average concentrations in the Bay Area in general, and the impacts from the proposed freight forwarding use would be added to those levels.  He noted that a defined set of meteorological characteristics from the US EPA screening model was used, covering all possible weather conditions to evaluate the worst case scenario.


Commissioner Munir observed that the air quality studies looked at particulate diesel emissions only; he asked if other hazardous gas emissions were considered.  Mr. Daugherty explained that the standard method for looking at health impacts from diesel emissions, established by the Air Resources Board, is based on particulate matter.  He noted the levels are conservative enough to cover the health effects from other gases in diesel emissions.


Commissioner Maturo asked what the worst-case scenario would be for the proposed freight forwarding facility.  Mr. Daugherty replied that the worst scenario would be daytime hours with all of the truck traffic coming from the north on Bayshore Boulevard.  He added that the air quality study looked at four scenarios:  day, night, 100 percent of the truck traffic being northbound on Bayshore Boulevard, and 100 percent of the truck traffic being southbound on Bayshore Boulevard.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the consultants had done studies of pre- and post-use air quality impacts.  Mr. Daugherty stated that his firm has conducted many follow-up assessments to verify the accuracy of the assumptions.  He said that in most cases, the models tend to over-predict emission levels.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Brisbane’s unique bowl-shaped topography affects dispersion of particulate matter.  Mr. Daugherty stated that because actual meteorological conditions for the site were not available, the consultants used a very conservative screening approach.  He noted that stable wind conditions produce higher particulate concentrations than windy conditions because the materials tend to stay in one place rather than disperse.  He said even though Brisbane is located in a bowl, the prevailing winds help keep the air clean.


Randy Waldeck, Charles M. Salter Associates Inc., presented the results of the noise study.  He reviewed the City’s noise criteria, background noise levels, and estimates of noise the project is likely to generate.  


Mr. Waldeck noted the City’s General Plan includes criteria for day and night average sound levels which consider less than 60 decibels normally acceptable for residential neighborhoods, and 70 decibels is the standard for schools and parks.  Brisbane’s Municipal Code also provides that fixed sources of noise can be no more than 10 decibels above background levels, and that night operations in Crocker Park should not disturb the sleep of nearby residents.


Mr. Waldeck said the consultants measured noise around the freight forwarding facility for five continuous days to determine ambient noise levels.  He advised that traffic was the dominant noise source, and noise also came from airport flyovers and industrial activities.  Next, the consultants used the traffic studies to identify typical daytime and nighttime traffic noise, considered the topography of the site, and fed this data into a computer model to generate predictions of actual noise levels at the site.  Mr. Waldeck displayed contour diagrams showing predicted noise levels at various distances from the site during both daytime and nighttime hours.  


Mr. Waldeck advised that estimated noise levels generated by the facility were much lower than the City’s criteria.  He said the consultants also looked at sleep disturbance and determined that these impacts would also be insignificant.  He concluded that the proposed freight forwarding facility would not add substantially to existing noise levels. 


Commissioner Hunter commented that noise is more noticeable at night because there is less ambient noise.  Mr. Waldeck agreed, and he explained how nighttime noise levels were estimated. 


Commissioner Hunter recalled that staff looked at airport noise complaints, and he asked what the decibel threshold was.  Associate Planner Johnson stated that the City tracked the number and locations of noise complaints, but they were not tied to any particular decibel levels.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the effects of Brisbane’s topography on noise levels.  Mr. Waldeck responded that topographical data was included in the computer modeling.  He said there is unlikely to be an impact from reflected noise, but residences looking down on Crocker Park have no barriers like buildings to block sound.  Mr. Waldeck noted that windy conditions can increase decibel levels at nearby locations that are downwind.  He explained that the model conservatively assumed that all surrounding uses would be downwind of the project to estimate the maximum noise levels.  Noise tends to increase 2 to 3 decibels downwind unless the noise of the wind itself is loud enough to cancel things out, while upwind noise typically decreases by 2 to 3 decibels, he added.

Commissioner Hunter asked what sources of noises have the most impacts.  Mr. Waldeck replied that noise levels in Brisbane at night are very quiet for the Bay Area, and that back-up alarms on trucks tend to be the most annoying, because people tend to grow accustomed to the sound of background traffic.  He explained that according to the model, the additional noise from such a back-up alarm at the site would statistically be expected to disturb the sleep of 1 resident living along Humboldt Road close to the site.

Commissioner Hunter asked if road conditions had any effect on traffic noise.  Mr. Waldeck responded that pavement in poor condition tends to be noisier.  He noted that low-frequency noise, like that from large trucks, travels farther.  He added that the study took different noise frequencies into account.  Commissioner Hunter asked if paving materials could help lessen roadway noise.  Mr. Waldeck stated that black asphalt is quieter than concrete.


Commissioners had no further questions for the consultants.


Senior Planner Tune provided an update on the project since it was reviewed by the Planning Commission last fall.  He said revisions include replacement of skylights with clerestory windows on the sides of the building to minimize nighttime glare, addition of showers and changing rooms, designated parking spaces for carpools and fuel-efficient vehicles, and a bike rack at the front of the front of the building.  


Senior Planner Tune indicated that to minimize diesel emissions, staff recommends posting signs limiting diesel truck idling to five minutes per state law.  He noted the signs should include the Bay Area Air Quality Management District’s phone number for complaints.  In addition, diesel-fueled forklifts and emergency generators would be prohibited.   Senior Planner Tune also recommended landscaping the rear of the site with coast redwood trees to help screen the truck loading docks.  


To control stormwater runoff, Senior Planner Tune said that the project should include site design measures to reduce water quality impacts, source control measures to keep pollutants out of stormwater runoff, and treatment measures to remove pollutants from stormwater.  He advised that the Public Works Department recommends that the 25-foot-wide front setback between the driveways be designed as a bioretention area to catch runoff and allow percolation before water enters the storm drain.  He noted the applicant might be able to do something similar with the bioswales proposed at the rear of the property.  He said the Public Works Department also recommends that the trash enclosure and loading docks be redesigned to minimize the potential for polluted runoff.


Senior Planner Tune stated that staff concludes that replacing the existing building with a smaller and more energy-efficient building, with site improvements to accommodate truck maneuvering, would not have a significant environmental impact and will reduce the total square footage that can be occupied by freight forwarders in Crocker Industrial Park.  He recommended that the Planning Commission approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration and conditionally approve the Design Permit and Use Permit.


Commissioner Hunter said he was pleased the applicant modified the project to replace skylights with clerestory windows to reduce glare.  With respect to the bioretention area, he asked if the City Engineer considered how long water would be kept there before release; he expressed concern about creating a breeding ground for mosquitoes.  Senior Planner Tune explained that bioretention ponds are designed to hold water for a limited period of time, so standing water would not be a health hazard.  


Commissioner Hunter observed that the staff report discussed ways of designing the drainage system to prevent undermining of nearby pavement.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that staff had considered permeable pavement as an alternative site design measure, but the clay soils in Crocker Park would impair the effectiveness of that option.  He said the bioretention areas, tree plantings, and landscaping will be designed to work together to arrive at a good balance.


Commissioner Munir recalled that the Commission discussed applying the Green Building Ordinance when the project was reviewed last fall, and he asked if the staff had explored that further.  Senior Planner Tune stated that this application was complete before the City adopted the Green Building Ordinance, so it is exempt, but he noted that the applicant had used the LEED checklist to identify green building measures that would be incorporated into the project to qualify for the silver rating that would be required for buildings that would be subject to the ordinance. 


Commissioner Munir asked about alternative energy systems.  Senior Planner Tune suggested asking the applicant about this possibility.  He added that the City currently has no alternative energy standards or requirements.  Community Development Director Prince explained that the City has no authority to impose a specific requirement.  He pointed out that even under the Green Building Ordinance, an applicant has the ability to select a variety measures to qualify for the LEED silver rating.


Chairperson Maturo asked whether the five minutes of idling time applies only when trucks are at the loading dock or includes waiting and staging time out on the street.  Senior Planner Tune said he understood the limit applied to any time a truck was standing still.  Chairperson Maturo asked how the limit would be enforced.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the primary purpose of the signs would be to make truck drivers aware of the restriction.  He indicated that complaints would be reported to the Bay Area Air Quality Management District.  He added that the time limit is mandated by state law, and there are fines and penalties for violations.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the City can also revoke the Use Permit if there are too many violations.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.  He directed attention to recommended Condition JJ, giving the Planning Commission continuing jurisdiction over the project.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Daniel Johnson, applicant representative, provided a brief overview of the project.  He displayed slides showing the location and size of the project, the existing building and the new building footprint, the site plan, views of the proposed building, and comparable projects. 


Mr. Johnson advised that the applicant voluntarily used the green building checklist and identified enough features to include in the building to achieve a LEED silver rating.


Mr. Johnson reported that the Fire Department contacted the applicant about using the existing building for training purposes prior to demolition, and the applicant has agreed to allow this if the project is approved.  


Mr. Johnson pointed out that the proposed project will include sidewalk and landscaping improvements that will enhance the streetscape.  He noted that the applicant is investing $9 million in the community for the new building and site improvements.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the extent to which the existing building was being used.  Mr. Johnson responded that the tenant was in the process of vacating the building, so only about 5 percent of the building’s capacity was being used.  He noted the warehouse had been completely full and was operating at 100 percent capacity, and the office was probably operating at 50 percent capacity.  He said the equipment in the building is old and the truck area was not designed to accommodate modern vehicles.  Mr. Johnson observed that the building outlived its useful life and has become functionally obsolete.  


Commissioner Munir commented that the proposed modifications will result in a smaller, but more efficient, building.  


Commissioner Munir observed that the applicant’s green building checklist items do not include on-site alternative energy generation.  He recalled that the applicant talked about rooftop solar panels when the project was presented last fall.  Mr. Johnson stated that the applicant has been exploring this possibility with Sun Edison, a company that installs solar equipment to provide energy to meet the building’s demands and sells surplus energy.  In addition, he noted, the applicant is considering a solar water heating system for the building’s domestic use.


Commissioner Munir proposed adding a condition regarding solar energy.  Mr. Johnson said the applicant will either use Sun Edison or install a solar water heater.


Chairperson Maturo asked if the conditions recommended by staff were acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Johnson responded that all the recommended  conditions were acceptable.


Chairperson Maturo invited comments from members of the public.


Dennis Busse asked about potential noise and odor impacts to people using the nearby community pool.  He also asked observed that Page G1.61 shows trucks leaving the site and turning right to go to Bayshore Boulevard, but the following page shows vehicles coming from the west.  He asked for clarification as to the direction from which trucks will enter and leave the site.


Mr. Busse commented that back-up beepers on trucks are very annoying.  He expressed concern about enforcing the five-minute limit on diesel trucks idling.  He said he would like the applicant to hire a security guard or someone else to instruct truck drivers to turn their engines off rather than waiting for complaints.  Mr. Busse also recommended installing better signs to direct large trucks to Valley Drive instead of Old County Road.  He questioned the appropriateness of locating a project involving large, polluting diesel trucks next to the walking trail that was converted from the former railroad tracks.  


Michele Salmon objected to using current conditions as a baseline for environmental impact studies, noting that current conditions are what led to global warming.  She questioned the statistical validity of extrapolating data from other studies and sites that have different characteristics from the project site.


Ms. Salmon said the cancer rate of even one case in one million is unacceptable if that one person happens to be a family member.  She commented that the cancer rate for the Bay Area is very high, probably due to pollution.  She recommended not approving this freight forwarding use.  She pointed out that the proposed facility will increase traffic, air pollution, noise, and light pollution.


Ms. Salmon talked about how Brisbane’s topography can amplify sound and create echoes.  She said 24-hour noise from large trucks will be more annoying that aircraft overflights.  She noted that disturbing even one person’s sleep at night is a major impact to that person.


Ms. Salmon observed that nitrogen deposition is a factor that affects native habitat on San Bruno Mountain, but none of the reports or presentations mentioned this threat.  She expressed concern about additional wear and tear on Brisbane’s roadways.  She added that enforcing the five-minute limit on diesel idling is likely to be a problem, too.


Ms. Salmon opposed another freight forwarding facility in Crocker Park.  She noted that since the 20 percent cap on freight forwarders was adopted, new efficiencies in freight forwarding have made it outdated.  She recommended that the Planning Commission reject this application.


Kevin McHenry, president of the Altamar at the Ridge Homeowners Association, said he was one of the original residents of the Northeast Ridge and understood the need to coexist with Crocker Park and other parts of Brisbane.  He recalled that people purchasing property at Northeast Ridge signed disclosures saying they were aware of aircraft noises, trucks at Crocker Park, and quarry operations, but advised that those conditions have gotten worse over the past decade.  Mr. McHenry noted that Northeast Ridge residents hear truck noises all night long, and DHL at 485 Valley Drive seems to be the worst offender.  He talked about hearing trucks starting, shifting, and idling, as well as loading dock noises.  He expressed concern about adding another freight forwarding operation.


Mr. McHenry agreed that the existing building was obsolete and unattractive.  He acknowledged that the proposed project includes a number of good features, including moving the loading dock to the rear.  However, he said, noise was his primary concern, especially at night, and he recommended restricting operations to daytime hours if the project is approved.  Mr. McHenry expressed his opinion that freight forwarding was not a compatible use with the rest of Brisbane.  


Terry O’Connell echoed the concerns voiced by other residents.  She noted the high ratio of loading docks per sq. ft. characteristic of such airport distribution facilities which increases their efficiency in handling more truck traffic.  She said this type of freight facility can produce noise, traffic, and pollution impacts much greater than a typical warehouse.  She asked how fog conditions can affect noise and questioned whether 5 days was a sufficient length of time for noise reading. 


Ms. O’Connell observed that the incidence of asthma is particularly bad in Oakland because of the volume of large truck traffic and the particulate matter they emit.  She noted that the proposed bioswale will address on-site runoff, but nothing is being done to control the pollution from the stormwater that flows down Valley Drive to Bayshore Boulevard and into the Bay.

Ms. O’Connell noted that the City’s adoption of the 20% cap indicated that freight forwarding is not a desirable use in Brisbane.  She recommended rejecting this project and lowering the 20 percent cap to discourage other freight forwarders from coming to Brisbane.


Carolyn Parker expressed opposition to having another freight forwarder in Crocker Park.  She said Northeast Ridge residents are already disturbed by noise from DHL and other Crocker Park businesses.  She noted there have been recent articles in the San Francisco Chronicle about cancer rates and other health impacts from diesel emissions.  She expressed her opinion that allowing the proposed project would be detrimental to the peace and quiet and health of the community.


Dana Dillworth asked how many truck bays were at the existing building.  Chairperson Maturo said she did not recall the exact number, but noted that the proposed project has a few more than the old building.  Ms. Dillworth advocated controlling diesel emissions providing electric power for trucks to plug into instead of leaving engines idling.  She said that thresholds for noise, air, and traffic impacts should take local conditions into account.


Ms. Dillworth said that the project site would be subject to liquefaction in major seismic events.  She expressed concern that the geological investigation of the site was not thorough enough.  She reiterated what other speakers said about noise from Crocker Park.  She asked about tandem trucks and trucks pulling two or three trailers.  


Ms. Dillworth expressed reservations about the blue-tinted, non-reflective glass proposed for the project, for fear that this kind of glass could be hazardous for birds.  She asked about the sources of contamination on the site and recommended soil testing to verify the adequacy of the clean up.  She expressed concern that contamination could spread to the nearby school and pollute groundwater and soil.  


Dennis Busse asked if tandem trucks would be allowed to use the new Tunnel Avenue Bridge, which could be dangerous due to the proximity of the tank farm and underground fuel pipelines.


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


At 10:02 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting at 10:07 p.m.


Chairperson Maturo asked staff if there were any guidelines or regulations pertaining to nitrogen deposition, and whether there were any mitigation measures available.  Senior Planner Tune said, as he had indicated at the previous meeting, that nitrogen deposition from diesel emissions affects the mix of plants on San Bruno Mountain, primarily benefiting non-native species that can take advantage of these conditions.  He added that he was not aware of any standards applicable to this potential impact.

Mr. Daugherty stated that nitrogen oxides are byproducts of diesel combustion, and both federal and state regulations apply.  He said the Bay Area Air Quality Management District has an implementation plan that addresses ozone, which is a combination of nitrogen oxides and volatile organic components.  He noted that the plan identifies ways of reducing emissions throughout the region.  Mr. Daugherty added that the proposed freight forwarding facility would add slightly to the overall regional emissions.


Chairperson Maturo noted that one of the speakers expressed concern about impacts on people using the pool as well as students at the middle school and nursery school.  Mr. Daugherty said his study analyzed specific locations including Lipman Middle School and the Silverspot Co-operative and concluded that impacts within at those site areas would be even less than for the maximally exposed individuals.


Chairperson Maturo asked whether non-cancer health impacts, such as asthma, had been considered.  Mr. Daugherty responded that respiratory issues were part of the non-cancer impacts that were identified in the hazard index.


Chairperson Maturo asked the applicant to respond to the question about traffic flow to and from the property.  Mr. Johnson said vehicles will come to the site from Highway 101 rather than from the west.


Chairperson Maturo asked about regulations governing tandem trucks.  Mr. Johnson noted that truck transport is heavily regulated by the U.S. Department of Transportation.  He said he did not know what specific regulations applied.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of birds flying into blue-tinted windows.  Mr. Johnson advised that there have been no bird problems at other projects using similar glass.


Commissioner Munir asked whether trip generation estimates were incorporated in traffic models to gauge possible impacts at particular intersections.  Senior Planner Tune responded that this issue was not raised when the project originally came to the Planning Commission, so that analysis was not included in the consultant’s contract.  He said that in the Initial Study, staff calculated morning and evening peak trip generation figures for the proposed freight forwarder use compared to the existing warehouse use based upon ITE rates, consulted previous traffic studies, and concluded that the proposal would be not significantly increase traffic so as to result in unacceptable levels of service.  He pointed out that the traffic consultant had confirmed the acceptability of these assumptions.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the conclusion was that this freight forwarding facility would produce traffic level of service impacts similar to a standard warehouse operation, so no further analysis was necessary.


Commissioner Munir observed that the proposed facility will have more truck traffic than the existing building.  He asked if staff expects any increases in congestion at any of the intersections in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune explained that according to the traffic study, freight forwarding truck traffic tends to be spread throughout the day rather than concentrated during the a.m. and p.m. peak periods.  He added that there will probably be an increase in traffic on a daily basis, which is one of the drawbacks of a freight forwarding business.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the City wants to encourage and welcome businesses that are compatible with the community and its values.  He observed that trucking is one of the county’s primary methods of delivering goods, and people in Brisbane benefit from trucking.  On the other hand, he pointed out, Brisbane has learned a number of lessons from its existing freight forwarding businesses, as reflected in many of the comments made at this meeting about noise, traffic, and air quality.  

Commissioner Hunter noted that even though truck emissions are regulated by the state, state standards may not be rigorous enough for Brisbane, given the community’s values and goals.  He said he believed the applicant had made an honest effort to mitigate the concerns expressed by members of the community by proposing additional landscaping, non-glare windows, and other modifications.  He stated that if freight forwarding has become a use that people consider incompatible, the City should revisit the issue and consider changing the 20 percent cap on freight forwarders in Crocker Park.  In the meantime, he noted, the Planning Commission needs to consider the City’s current guidelines and determine whether the applicant is meeting those.


Commissioner Hunter observed that there does not seem to be as much controversy about the design of the project, other than questions about how alternative energy sources could be incorporated into the building’s design.  He said he was not completely happy with the project because of the community’s concerns about air, noise, and traffic impacts from a freight forwarding use.  He expressed his opinion that the Commission should act on the proposal based upon the City’s current guidelines and the recommended conditions of approval.  Rather than being unfair to this applicant, he recommended that the City consider changing the guidelines in the future to further discourage freight forwarding.


Commissioner Munir commented that the Planning Commission needs to balance the existing rules and General Plan policies with the desires of the citizens.  In this case, he noted, the applicant has made a good-faith attempt to comply with the City’s requirements.  He said he was still concerned about potential traffic impacts.  He expressed concern that increasing traffic over the entire day will result in a lower level of service at all hours.


Commissioner Munir observed that noise measurements can vary, depending on the time of day the noise was measured, environmental conditions, and the averaging method used.  He advocated doing a community survey to determine what kinds of noises create the most impacts at various times of day.  With respect to health issues and air quality concerns, he noted there are differences between federal, state, and local threshold levels for particulate emissions and greenhouse gas emissions from diesel trucks.  


Chairperson Maturo said she shared the concerns voiced by other Commissioners and members of the public about traffic impacts, diesel idling, air pollution, and the appropriateness of the 20 percent cap on freight forwarding.  She noted that Northeast Ridge residents are already disturbed by back-up alarms on trucks.


Chairperson Maturo observed that the City’s current guidelines allow this kind of business, and this project fits within the existing 20 percent cap.  She acknowledged that certain features are proposed to minimize impacts, such as limiting idling time, prohibiting diesel forklifts, and insulating dock doors to minimize the noise of loading.  She said this project would also benefit the community by replacing an ugly existing building with a more attractive and energy-efficient structure.


Chairperson Maturo recognized that the project will produce a more even spread of traffic throughout the day rather than just at peak times.  She pointed out that the trip generation estimates are probably rather conservative.  She noted that this one business, with its steady traffic flow, is unlikely to cause new peaks, but recommended that the City monitor the situation closely to make sure that the trips are as anticipated.


Commissioner Munir explained that his concern was that the project will create worse levels of service all day long instead of just at peak times.  He noted that with only two entrances to town, increased traffic throughout the day could become a problem for Brisbane residents, and he questioned whether this would be acceptable to the community.  He also expressed concern about cumulative traffic impacts from this project, given future development in South San Francisco and the Baylands.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that commuters contribute more to peak traffic than businesses that operate 24 hours a day.  He said limiting hours of operation to daytime only would probably exacerbate traffic congestion.  He also noted that almost half of Brisbane residents live outside Central Brisbane, and those people have other options as far as commuting routes.


Commissioner Munir clarified that he was primarily concerned about levels of service along Bayshore Boulevard.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the California Environmental Quality Act criteria for evaluating environmental impacts of a project.  He referred to the trip generation estimates in Table 6 on Page G1.72 and noted the data indicates that this project will likely produce less traffic at peak times than the existing land use at the site.  He said that the incremental traffic increase at off-peak hours would not affect most commuters.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the Commission has the option of restricting hours of operation to minimize pollution and disturbance to the community.  He said the meeting materials indicate that most activity at this kind of business will take place between 4:00 a.m. and 9:00 p.m.


Commissioner Munir expressed support for prohibiting nighttime hours.  He recommended adding a condition regarding on-site alternative energy generation.  He noted the applicant is considering a solar energy system or solar water heating.  Senior Planner Tune suggested requiring the applicant to commit to either photovoltaic use of the roof or installing solar water heating for domestic water.  Commissioner Hunter clarified that the intent of the condition would be to require the building to meet its own demands for hot water or electricity.  Dan Johnson stated that the applicant is willing to either contract with Sun Edison for a photovoltaic system on the roof or install a solar water heating system.


Commissioner Hunter asked about restricting hours of operation.  Mr. Johnson responded that most freight forwarders experience a much lower level of activity during nighttime hours, so limiting nighttime hours would not be a major problem.  Commissioner Munir recommended restricting hours of operation to mitigate nighttime noise concerns.  


Commissioner Hunter urged members of the community to work with the City to revise the current freight forwarding guidelines and lower the 20 percent cap.  He expressed his appreciation to the citizens who attended the meetings and voiced their concerns.


Commissioner Munir commented that the General Plan update process gives people an opportunity to provide input regarding the City’s policies.  He encouraged more citizens to participate in those meetings.


Community Development Director Prince noted that during the General Plan workshops on the Quarry subarea, the Commission recommended that the City not allow freight forwarding businesses, but the City Council decided not to adopt that recommendation.  He said the Commission can recommend revising the freight forwarding guidelines for Crocker Park in the future.  Commissioner Hunter indicated that Commissioner Lentz had requested that the Commission agendize discussion of lowering the 20 percent cap.


Chairperson Maturo thanked the members of community who made comments on this application, noting that this public input will result in a more acceptable project.


Commissioner Munir made a motion to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration for the design permit, with the additional conditions proposed by the Commission.


Dana Dillworth pointed out that the agenda does not specifically mention approval of the Mitigated Negative Declaration.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the proposed action was included in the public notice and staff recommendation, as well as on the agenda for the public hearing last fall. 


After some discussion, the Commission decided to postpone a decision in order to amend the agenda to specifically include the Mitigated Negative Declaration.  Commissioner Hunter asked if the consultants would need to be present at the next meeting in case Commissioner Lentz had any questions.  Community Development Director Prince suggested that Commissioner Lentz listen to the tapes of the meeting and let staff know if he had questions for the consultants.  Alternatively, the matter could be continued for one week to a special meeting.

Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to a special meeting on April 3, 2008.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and approved, 3 - 0.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


There were no items brought to the Commission’s attention by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioners Hunter and Munir congratulated Chairperson Maturo for successfully chairing her first Commission meeting.


Chairperson Maturo thanked the members of the public who participated.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to adjourn to the Special Meeting of April 3, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.
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